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Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Request – 181211010
You asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):  
1. Please could you provide statistics of how many individuals were homeless prior to being imprisoned in the last year. 
2. In addition, please could you provide data into how many prisoners were released into homelessness in that same year. 
3. Finally, please could you provide up to date data as to the types of crime homeless people have been convicted of which have led to imprisonment in recent years.
Your email has been handled as a request under the Freedom of Information Act and I can confirm the MoJ holds the information you requested on individuals with homeless status prior to imprisonment as well as offenders released into homelessness across England and Wales. 

In respect of questions 1 and 2 and for the period January to December 2017, I can confirm that 32,240 individuals were homeless prior to being imprisoned, of which 19,009 were sentenced and 13,231 were held on remand. Over the same period, 10,969 offenders were released from custody into homelessness
. On reception to custody, homeless is identified by prisoners who declare their accommodation status as of ‘No Fixed Abode’, while on release it includes rough sleepers and offenders who identify as homeless. Those in temporary or insecure accommodation are not counted as homeless.  
In respect of question 3, I have attached an excel spreadsheet which provides a list of the types of crime for which homeless persons have been convicted leading to their imprisonment.  

Her Majesty’s Prison & Probation Service (HMPPS) is determined to make sure our prisons are safe and are places of reform. Assisting offenders to secure suitable accommodation upon their release is a vital part of the Government’s approach to reducing reoffending. 
In November 2018, the department announced that three prisons will pilot a trailblazing new scheme that will help ex-offenders stay off the streets and away from crime. HMP Leeds, Pentonville and Bristol were chosen to spearhead the £6 million pilot programme. This pilot programme aim to provide vulnerable offenders with dedicated housing funds for stable accommodation of up to two years which will help prisoners integrate into communities for the long-term.

HMPPS will continue to work with the Department for Communities and Local Government on implementation of the Homelessness Reduction Act (2017), including defining which of our public bodies will be subject to the new duty to refer someone at risk of being homeless.
	


� Note that data are not held on the accommodation stats for a further 12,138 offenders released during this period. In mid-2016, MoJ made the recording of accommodation status a requirement for probation providers, however some offenders may refuse to provide information or fail to attend meeting with probation officers. Data recording errors are also recorded as unknown.
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